ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES

of the 

358th FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE  BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2004

In Board Room #342, St. Clair College, 2000 Talbot Road West, Windsor, Ontario @ 5:30 p.m.

Note:

This meeting replaced the January 27, 2004 Full Board Meeting which was cancelled due to inclement weather.



PRESENT:




Ms. K. Bevan



Mr. L. Browning



Mr. B. Cutler



Mr. R. Erwin



Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair


Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. V.Marcotte






Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair


Ms. C. Melnyk



Mr. R. McMaster



Ms. C. Pare



Ms. K. Pitre







Dr. J. Strasser, President



Also Present:



Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff, Local 137, Observer



Mr. M. Benoit, Chair, Manufacturing and Skilled Trades



Ms. C. Calleja, External Vice-President, SRC Executive

E. P. Chant, Editor, SAINT St. Clair College Community newspaper

Ms. D. Church, Director, Innovation

Mr. G. Docherty, Vice-President, Academic

Mr. D. France, General Manager, Student Representative Council Alumni President


Ms. P. France, C.I.O. and Corporate Secretary





Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary



Mr. P. Hallahan, Retirees Association, Observer

Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems

Mr. J. Kazakevicius, Director, Facilities Management



Ms. C. Kotow-Sullivan, Curriculum Coach, Professor



Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance and Corporate Services




Ms. S. McCabe, Professor, Nursing 



Ms. P. McMahon, Chair, Nursing



Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus



Ms. I. Moore, Supervisor, Continuing Education



Ms. S. Nagle, Curriculum Coach, Professor, Innovation



Mr. L. Olszewski, Local 138, Faculty Observer



Mr. G. Rabideau, President, SRC



Ms. M. Urquhart, Director, SRC, Board of Directors



Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President and Business Development



Mr. G. Vrantsidis, Curriculum Coach, Professor, Innovation





ABSENT:





Mr. K. Baechler






Mr. R. Marentette



Mr. J. Wickett



Ms. P. Williams

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

1. ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF  INTEREST


     
The Chair announced that agenda item 3.6. would be brought      

     forward for discussion prior to item 3.1 Ms. McGeachy Schultz also 
      
     noted that item 3.5, Board By-Laws would be deferred to the March 
  
     30, 2004 meeting of the Full Board.


    
There were no declarations of conflict of interest and it was;



RESOLVED THAT the agenda be

adopted as amended.




The Chair asked for reports from the various constituent group 
representatives.  At that time, Mr. P. Hallahan, Retirees Observer, 
announced that the retirees just returned from a trip to the Dominican 
Republic.  He noted that on January 25, 2004, the retirees division hosted 
a long term insurance care workshop for retirees and employees alike.



He also stated that the art collection inventory was still in the works 
to determine where the various pieces should be placed.  The archives 
project is ongoing and an article, in this vane, will be in the next issue of the 
SAINT newspaper.



Mr. Hallahan informed Board members that a meeting is to take 
place with a health benefits broker, to establish an overview of various 
benefit programs, since at the end of this year; there will not be a five year 
carry-
over of benefits offered to retirees.



The Chair then announced that on February 18th and 19th, 2004 the 
Awards Banquet would be held in the St. Clair Hangar, between 6:00 p.m. 
and 7:00 p.m.



Ms. McGeachy Schultz also made the following announcements;
· Mr. Hatch and Dr. Strasser’s Birthdays would be acknowledged at the end of the year, along with those of fellow Board members.

· Mr. Wickett’s father passed and Dr. Strasser noted that he and Ms. McGeachy Schultz attended the funeral service, on behalf of the Board.

· Dr. Strasser updated the Board on Mr. Sorrell’s condition, indicating it would be June or July before Mr. Sorrell would have mobility.

· The Chair voice deep concern over a front page article in the SAINT student newspaper, and she would follow-up with a letter, on the Board’s behalf.



2.0 APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE FOLLOWING BOARD  MEETINGS

RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of
the Full Board Meeting of November

25, 2003 , be adopted by the Board,
as circulated.
And also;

RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt

the Minutes of the January 13, 2004 

Committee of the Whole meeting as 

circulated.
And also;

RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of 

the January 13, 2004 In-Camera Meeting

be adopted as circulated.
3.0    INFORMATION, APPROVAL & EDUCATION ITEMS

3.1 
Charter Designation for College Achievement Levels

In advance of the presentation by Mr. Docherty, Dr. Strasser indicated that the Ministry was appealing to the colleges, in order to establish uniformity within the Province, to re-name diploma and certificate designations of college programs. (post-secondary and continuing education)

Mr. Docherty commenced his presentation by pointing out that, under the Charter, the Minister has issued a binding policy directive which mandates each College to assign the various program designations into the proper category.

In the packages distributed to the Board, Mr. Docherty further explained that each program is named and the current and previous credentials are outlined.  He noted that all post-secondary and apprenticeship programs are listed.  These are then categorized into such headings as; Certificate, Ontario College Certificate, Ontario College Diploma, Ontario College Advanced Diploma and Applied Degree.  These must be consistent throughout the Province.
RESOLVED THAT the Board approve 

the revised college achievement levels 

designations, as presented, to comply 


with the Ministry mandate in order to 


achieve system-wide uniformity.
3.2 Request for Program Name Change, From - Mechanical Techniques – Machine Shop, T868/K868 to Mechanical Techniques – Precision Metal Cutting, T868/K868 For September 2004
Mr. Docherty stated that this change has been prompted by a need to be more descriptive in identifying program outcomes, in order to successfully market programs to perspective high school students.  College liaison staff visit area schools in a recruitment effort, and based on feedback from those conducting workshops, this change would be a definite asset in marketing/recruiting.
Mr. Docherty then introduced Mr. Benoit to speak to the Board on this item.  In his address, Mr. Benoit pointed out the significant changes that have occurred both in industry and within the actual program itself.  The College went from having three pieces of Computer Numerical Control equipment on hand to forty-five, which have made a dramatic impact on our program delivery.  These have enhanced the variety of disciplines and technologies that the College can now deliver.  These changes will allow a differentiation of the program from strictly Machine Shop to a Precision Metal Cutting Program.  Actually, according to Mr. Benoit, it was the Precision Metal Cutting Advisory Committee that suggested this name be the one used.  In conclusion, Mr. Benoit indicated that this is one step along the path to offering a variety of new initiatives.


After the formal presentation, one Board member applauded the changes cited in the presentation, but also voiced his hope in maintaining the integrity of the existing Machine Shop program.  His intent was to ensure that the graduate would know the rudiments of the trade and how stages of manufacturing are achieved, prior to entering various components into a computer.  The Board member was assured that was being done, by Mr. Benoit.  

Dr. Strasser added that mentors from industry were being pursued to work with our students on the new equipment.  Our executive in residence,  Mr. Solcz, is working to this end, noted Dr. Strasser.


RESOLVED THAT the Board
approve the name change of the

Mechanical Techniques – Machine Shop
Program to Mechanical Techniques – 

Precision Metal Cutting to be offered commencing September 2004.
3.3
Program Approval for RPN Refresher Program

Mr. Docherty introduced the following individuals on hand to speak to the new RPN Refresher Program.  Those present were; Ms. P. McMahon, Chair, Nursing, Ms. S. McCabe, professor, Nursing.  This program will be offered through the Continuing Education division in three semesters.  The purpose for offering this program, is to allow former graduates the opportunity to update their skills by providing instruction in competencies that have been recently added to the positions, by the Ministry.  
Ms. McMahon indicated that the program will also afford an avenue for immigrants with health care backgrounds, to upgrade their skill levels to meet Canadian nursing standards, prior to entering into this increasingly demanding working environment, while allowing nursing currently in the field the opportunity to update skills also.  The program is scheduled to begin September 2004.


Ms. McCabe added, for Board information, that the RPN ‘s are now working  to their maximum potential.  They collaborate with nurses and administer medications, in consult with doctors.  They are now an integral part of the health care team.  These individuals are asking for specialty courses, such as gerontology and courses in leadership.
In the future, the College may actually offer a bridging program to allow these students the ability to graduate with a nursing diploma and possibly further their education to receive a collaborative nursing degree.  Feedback indicates, according to Ms. McCabe, these individuals would prefer to take their training at the College, rather than in the hospitals.






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the





September 2004 offering of the RPN






Refresher Program, as presented.
3.4
Approval of the Pre-Apprenticeship Automotive Service Technician Program


Once again, Mr. Docherty addressed the Board in explaining the merits of this program.  He explained that this pre-apprenticeship program will enable students to achieve the level, determined by industry, required to enter into this trade.  It will afford those who could not attain employment in the trade, nor enter the trade, via the traditional route.   



After completing this training, individuals will have the skills to offer potential employers, and past experience in offering pre-apprenticeship training for other trades, this has been the key to opening those doors of opportunity.



The College is also working diligently on a co-op program, designed to do much the same as this pre-apprenticeship program.  At this time, Mr. Docherty invited Mr. Benoit to speak to this item.





Over the past five years, the Ministry has sponsored students in various pre-apprenticeship trade programs.  These have included precision metal cutting, pre-apprenticeship, recently we have had students complete a pre-apprenticeship training program in electrical.  Basic hands-on training is accompanied by pertinent academic courses, and safety courses to result in an individual who has the skills sought by industry for an entry level position.  


Although, the College is still waiting for Ministry approval for this particular pre-apprenticeship program, the College is seeking Board approval, explained Mr. Benoit, in the event of receiving that approval and being in position to offer the training, as early as is feasible.  



With each program, the College has been able to improve the quality of the next program, by reviewing and improving upon various aspects where needed.  He assured the Board, that there is currently an excellent team in place that practically guarantees success of each individual completing pre-apprenticeship training. 



Candidates will be selected after hosting an information night in Windsor and Chatham announcing the initiative and out of the applicants from those sessions, interviews will be held and the twenty students will be confirmed.  



A Board member enquired of Mr. Benoit, how it occurs that this particular program acquires Ministry funding.  Mr. Benoit indicated that when a proposal is put together, the entire cost involved to offer such training is documented and if the Ministry approves that program, the approval and the cost involved, as stated in the proposal are considered in the total package.



Ms. Logan also responded to this query by emphasizing that the funding for the apprenticeship programs is different than funding of any other programs the College offers.  This funding is not based on the slip-year funding, as is the case in other programs.  Mr. Benoit, explained Ms. Logan, negotiates funding with the Ministry of Training for a number of students in each of the skilled trades and at various levels of training.


Another Board member asked what the requirements were in getting into this training.  Mr. Benoit responded that this program being a restricted trade, the students who complete it will be given a letter of permission to take to an employer, in order to seek employment.  The students must have the high school diploma as is required by the Ministry to get into a skilled trade.  The Colleges fill the gap between the high school education and the skills required for job entry into the trade, via the pre-apprenticeship program.


An issue was presented dealing with the process of evaluation of students enrolled in pre-apprenticeship programs.  The Board member indicated that the faculty wanted assurances that they would be involved in the process.   It was also noted that a journeyman should be involved in training students in pre-apprenticeship programs.



The Chair noted that it would be prudent for the President to meet with the parties involved, to discuss risks around academic standards being met, reporting back, in writing, to the Board, to ensure that those discussions have taken place.


A Board member also raised concerns around counseling students in order to assist them in gaining entrance into such programs, as pre-apprenticeship, when they lack the educational requirements.  He was interested in providing various avenues for them to pursue to work toward their goal.



3.5
By-Law Revisions
The first reading of the By-Law revisions, as announced at the beginning of the meeting, will be deferred until the March 30, 2004, Full Board meeting.



3.6
Construction of the Second Floor of the Student Center

Dr. Strasser’s opened this item with some historical background relating to the establishment of the current Sudent Center.  He then introduced SRC President, George Rabideau, who presented to the Board with the assistance of Facilities Manager, Mr. J. Kazakevicius.  

The Chair announced that the Board would have time after the presentation to ask questions of either gentleman, prior to granting their approval.  

In his presentation, Mr. Rabideau pointed out that phase one of the student center was completed in January of 1998 at a cost of $4.2M based on a 2% student levy imposed two years prior.  The student center housed the following amenities;

· Student lounge

· Griff’s Cavern

· SRC offices

· Tim Horton’s kiosk

· Copy Centre

· Meeting offices

· Bookstore

· Basement computer labs

The student government President went on to expound upon the amenities offered in the second phase of the construction, which, upon receiving Board approval will be ready for occupancy in the fall of 2005, at a cost of approximately $2.7M.  The monies are acquired by a twenty-five dollar levy on student fees in each semester.  The amenities to be included are;

· 216 new computer stations

· Griff’s Café – soup and sandwich kiosk

· Additional student lounge space

· Additional meeting rooms

· Commercial space for a convenience store with staple goods, pharmaceutical services

Further benefits to the students will be an increased access to open computer labs, with ergonomically friendly student stations.  There will be a centralized space for students allowing ready access to library resources, meeting rooms, individual and group study areas with off-hour food services that will provide continuing education students services on weekends as well as through the week.  The center will also allow the opening of the second floor walkway, providing a link to the FCEM.

During the question and answer session, a Board asked if phase one of the student center had been paid for and the response from administration was that it would, upon the completion date of the second phase.

Vice-Chair, Mr. R. Feldmann thanked both Mr. Rabideau and Mr. Kazakevicius for their presentation and commended the student government for their commitment to the College’s growth, on behalf of its students.




RESOLVED THAT the Board 



approve the construction and financing

of the second floor of the student
center complex, for completion in
the fall of 2005, as presented.

A copy of the power-point presentation is attached to the minutes as item 3.6.

4.0 
BOARD UPDATES

Dr. Strasser announced to the Board that College administration has met with various City Councilors in respect to the financial support that the College had been seeking.  The University and College are preparing to go before Council to make their requests together.


The President reported that the Huron Lodge project was finalized and going ahead as planned.

A price is being finalized for the purchase of the lands to the West of the College, with prospects of having some of the cost being defrayed by the City and Environmental Research and Conservation Authority for a portion of the land being set aside as parkland.  Another meeting is scheduled in a couple weeks with the parties concerned, according to Dr. Strasser.

The President also mentioned that faculty negotiations have broken off and a strike vote has been scheduled for February 17, 2004.  The Board would be kept informed as developments occur. 

Dr. Strasser then mentioned two articles from newspapers, The Toronto Star and Toronto Sun regarding funding to Colleges.  

The President announced the College has had an appraisal done on the Ursuline Sister’s property.  In addition, the Board was informed of the hiring of an Artistic Director, Windsor/Chatham, under the direction of Ms. P. McFarlane. 
Ms. McFarlane announced the successful candidate was Ms. Katherine Kaszas.  Ms. Kaszas comes to St. Clair, from Toronto, with an extensive theatrical background, having been the Artistic Director for the Blythe Festival and the Canadian Stage.  She is currently teaching at Sheridan College in theTheatre Program and is in the process of completing her contractual obligations there, prior to starting this new venture.
Negotiations, according to Ms. McFarlane, are in progress with the Chatham/Kent Secondary School, in developing a partnership in Music/Theatre.  At this time both parties have put their strengths and weaknesses on the table for discussion and in order to establish mutual ground.  A meeting with the Pines is scheduled.  Ms. Kaszas and Ms. McFarlane have visited the Ursuline Mother House to study the potential use of this facility. 
Dr. Strasser indicated that Walkerville High School has offered use of their stage facilities, at no cost to the College.  The President has heard positive feedback, from the artistic community, which has voiced their joy at this new initiative, which they see as a boost to the theatre genre in Windsor and surrounding communities.  

Mr. Vourakes echoed Dr. Strasser’s sentiments, and noted that members of the community are encouraged to know that local youth will no longer have to leave the area in order to enhance their skills, leading to possible careers in this field and will make a substantial cut in educational costs to achieve that end.

At this time, Dr. Strasser informed the Board that the Foundation, in Mr. Sorrell’s absence, was going ahead with their Board Retreat.  It is scheduled for April and will be designed to plot fundraising strategies and new initiatives.  The format will follow the same template as the College Board Retreat, where by, the session will begin on a Friday afternoon and carry over until noon on the Saturday.
The President announced that Ms. Harris would be assisting with the operations of the Foundation Office.  Dr. Strasser thanked Ms. Harris for her assistance.

Dr. Strasser also announced that there has been an offer received for the purchase of Rhodes Campus.  This appears to be a viable offer and is an amount consistent with fair market values.  The actual finalization of this deal, with conditions being cleared etc. could be toward the beginning of September, 2004.


_____________________


Lynn McGeachy Schultz


Board Chair


_____________________


Date
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